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Minutes, Annual Meeting

Tuesday, June 14, 2022
Common Man Concord, NH
The Annual Meeting was held at the Common Man in Concord, NH on June 14.  President Cynthia Fournier presided.  Also, present: Joanne Waterhouse, Karen Holden, Rayn Renauld-Smith, Marc Raposo, Laurie Young, Terry Crotty, Sandy Rowe, Tom Sutton, Emo Chynoweth, Howard Anderson, Su Brobst, Matt Gatzke and Mike Dennehy. Absent: Tim Eldridge, Winfried Feneberg and Maryann Belanger Guests: John Marasco, Rebecca Kelsea, Gary Ford and Justin Maltese
Cynthia Fournier welcomed everyone to the first in-person Annual Meeting since 2019. She began with thanks and words of appreciation for the hard work and efforts of Howard Anderson and Marc Raposo on key elements during the pandemic with impacts on our industry here in NH. Special guests were introduced and all others offered introductions. Director Marasco thanked board member for their work on behalf of NH education system. Affirmed commitment to continued cooperation with our industry. Looking to increase conversations with the industry and to meet with us more regularly. 
APPROVAL OF BYLAWS AMENDMENT:  Matt reviewed board-approved proposed changes to the bylaws and read them to those present. Included change of written notice of annual meeting from 30 days to 20 days; timeframe for notifying members of the report of the nominating committee; and the ability to add up to two advisory directors serving one-year renewable terms.  Motion was made and seconded.  Additional change was to change time frame for setting the annual meeting date to 60 days. Motion carried unanimously. 
NOMINATING COMMITTEE: The Nominating Committee Report for the officers and directors for FY: 2022-2023 was read by Karen Holden.   Motion was made and second to approve the report.  No discussion was heard. Motion carried.  Cynthia commented that if you know of others interested in service to NHSTA to keep us aware. They can come on as committee members to learn more about the association. 
ACCEPTANCE OF SECRETARY’S REPORT: Minutes of the May 10, 2022 board meeting were sent previously for review.  A motion was made, seconded and these minutes were approved.
FINANCE COMMITTEE:  Chairperson Emo Chynoweth presented the financial report for May 2022 (year-end report will be reviewed at September meeting). Commented that the Ars are down drastically from past years. Staff has been effective in tracking down outstanding balances.   New reports using online QuickBooks so there will be a learning curve as we complete the transition. AR balances from 2020 should not be on the report.  A motion was made, seconded.  Marc commented that the instructor training program showed a profit of around $8,000. The motion carried.
A motion was made to vote on the FY2022-2023 budget. Based on no increase to dues. 

Motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

IN-SERVICE TRAINING COMMITTEE:  Cynthia turned the report over to Marc to discuss May In-service program at Bow High School.  Attendance was close to 100. Trooper Hildreth and Rebecca offered a solid program and answered many instructor and driver questions. Brain trauma speakers were excellent. July 19 and 27 will be next instructor-only training at MVHS. Cynthia outlined the program for those trainings. The April 2022 training was recorded as one of the best in recent history. The pass rate has been very high and must be attributed to the quality of the instruction from all involved. 30 as of meeting time have passed. Cynthia praised all who took part. Director Marasco praised Trooper Hildreth for being on top of his game and commitment to the mission of the organization. 
LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE:   Howard recounted history of legislation tracked and monitored during the past year, including some that carried over from prior year. HB1202 was highlighted as it passed and now allows the use of charter motor coaches for more than use field or sports trips. This remains a concern for our industry. As signed into law, it leaves the decision to use coach buses up to the districts. Our position is such drivers of such coaches are not rostered or background checked. Also, such coaches are a threat to our member operations as such fleets cost less to operate. New background check system finally in place via DOE. This was a two-year process, but it is now up and running and our providers have been learning to use it thanks to assistance and help staff at DOE.  DOS still does an annual state-only background check at the time or rostering. Statewide rostering is also now in place. The Saf-C 1300 rules are about to expire and we have been asked to help review the rules and provide input. 
RULES AND SAFETY COMMITTEE: Sandy lauded Susan Blake and other staff for their excellent help in training the industry on how to use the new background check system. Credit cards now able to be used. So far, the process is as easy as we had hoped it would be. ELDT is up and running. We are adapting to the new processes.  Safety meetings will resume soon hopefully so that we can plan on how to work on the rules. We are looking to return the awards program to an in-person event at the end of October. (Director Marasco had to depart for a training event.)


SCHOLARSHIP COMMITTEE: Chairperson Tom Sutton announced that we had one candidate apply. Alexis Eldridge applied and was chosen based on her outstanding application  which in addition to high academic achievement, included working with special needs individuals via Special Olympics promoting surfing for such individuals.  Alexis is planning to attend nursing school. She was not able to attend the meeting to accept her award. Matt to work with family to secure her student ID # to send check to her school. 
OLD BUSINESS:  There was no old business outside of the items discussed earlier.
NEW BUSINESS:  Marc discussed school bus signage waiver. Due to shortage of drivers, waivers will be issued by Trooper Greg through June 2023 to affix signs on the sides of yellow school buses. Must not cover any existing wording or signage on the bus. Question was asked how waiver come back to the applicant.  The waiver will have the school district listed on them. Sandy reported on the use of the signage and that so far they have had two candidate reply. STA Facebook posts have been helpful.  She commented that the most effective method has been a bus positioned at a busy traffic circle in Epping. Howard commented that the use of flyers sent home with students was effective. Mike commented on the need to get something on the parent websites. 
Hearing no other business, a motion was made and seconded to adjourn. Motion carried. 

Transcribed by Matt Gatzke from Zoom Recording of In-person meeting. 
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